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M EM O R AN D U M  
 

To: PBES Staff From: Rick Marshall 
Deputy Director of Public Works 

    
Date: October 12, 2015 Re: Frog’s Leap Winery 

P14-00054 
 

Thank you for the opportunity to review the subject project.  I have also reviewed the Technical 
Memorandum, dated October 8, 2015 and prepared by Omni Means, as well as the letter submitted by 
Jonah Beer, General Manager for the applicant, which included attached materials prepared by Applied 
Civil Engineering.  I offer the following comments from the Department of Public Works: 

 
Left-Turn Lane exception approved.  The existing volumes at the intersection of the project 

entry driveway with State Route 128 Conn Creek Road meet the warrants for installation of a left-turn 
lane.  The project as proposed adds traffic to this intersection.  The applicant’s representative has 
requested an exception to the requirement for the subject project to construct this improvement, and as 
provided for in Paragraph 3(G) of the Napa County Road & Street Standards, this exception shall be 
decided by Public Works. 

 
Having reviewed all the information provided, and viewed the site, I find that the requested 

exception may be approved.  Following are the key determining factors which support this decision: 
 
1. The applicant’s engineer has demonstrated a thorough exploration of alternative 

strategies for complying with the left-turn lane requirement, having produced drawings depicting both 
widening the road to the west and to the east. 

 
2. Sight-distance limitations, involving obstructions on other properties, constrain the ability 

to construct the improvement by widening to the west; a significant (56” diameter) oak tree would be 
impacted by widening to the east. 

 
3. The applicant has proposed specific operational characteristics designed to limit the 

number of trips turning left into the sight, including directing daily and marketing event visitors to arrive 
from Silverado Trail, and directing employees to use only the secondary driveway (on SR 128 
Rutherford Road) to the site.  While these actions do not reduce the project below the warrant for a left-
turn lane, they represent a significant improvement in the management of site access traffic. 

 
4. The applicant has proposed to provide improvement on SR 128 Conn Creek Road in the 

form of a six-foot wide shoulder along the east side of the road, a total length of 280 feet, centered on 
(and across from) the project entry driveway.  This is the amount of widening which can be added 
without significant impact to the oak tree mentioned in #2 above.  This widening will provide an area 
where northbound traffic on Conn Creek Road could carefully bypass a waiting left-turning vehicle, if 
necessary. 

 
 Please contact me at Rick.Marshall@countyofnapa.org or call (707) 259-8381 if you have 
questions or need additional information. 
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